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From our Pastors... 

Book Chatter 
 

Our next book is: 
The Murmur of Bees by Sofia Segovia. 

 

Our next gathering will be at 6:30 pm on 
Thursday, September 24th, in the church  

shelter (in the basement if necessary). 

“Peace I leave with you; my peace I give to you. I do not give to you as the world gives. Do not let your hearts be              
troubled, and do not let them be afraid.”    John 14:27 

 

 It has been wonderful to start having worship together again!  Even though it’s not what we’re used to, it 
feels good to be together and to worship in person.  We miss those who do not feel safe to come to worship, but 
know that we are together in spirit even if we are not together physically. 

 If you’ve come to worship, or watched them online, you know that our services have been different.  Some 
things are missing and some things are done differently, but everything has been planned to keep people as safe as 
possible in the midst of this pandemic time.   

 One of the things I really miss in the service right now is the sharing of the peace.  I know for many people it 
feels like a time to greet those sitting close by, but it is actually a time when we give to one another what we say: the 
peace of Christ.  I love to stand in front of the congregation and say, “The peace of Christ be with you always.”  And 
you respond, “And also with you.”  It is a holy moment when the peace of Christ is shared in this simple, yet                       
significant, way.  I give it to you.  You give it back to me.  Then we share it with everyone.  We go around and have 
the opportunity to give people the peace that they need.  It’s not peace that we give, but peace that Christ gives. 

 For different people that peace will take on different meanings and different forms.  For some it will be 
peace in the midst of struggle.  For some it will be peace in the midst of an exciting time in their lives.  For others it 
will be peace in the midst of what seems like daily chaos, or peace in the midst of uncertainty or grief.  For some it 
might be a continuation of the peace that they find daily.   

 What I know is that we need that peace.  We need Christ’s peace in the midst of our lives.  I know I’ve                
needed it lately.  When so many things seem uncertain and there are concerns about health, the pandemic, racial 
tensions, a presidential election coming up, uncertain weather, and so many other things that affect us every day, we 
need the peace of Christ.  It is not just a sense of calm.  The peace of Christ is a promise that God is in charge, and 
God will remain in charge.  There is nothing to be afraid of.  There is nothing to be troubled about.   

 Of course, it’s hard to turn off the worry that goes on in our brains, but Jesus assures us that the peace he 
gives is more than what the world can give us.  It is bigger than the events of daily life.  It is bigger than our fears.  It 
is bigger than the pandemic and the uncertainty that can loom so large. 

 So… the peace of Christ be with you always.  May it be with you today, and tomorrow and 
as school starts, and as you look to the future, and to the past.  May Christ’s peace enfold you in 
God’s love and wrap you in the assurance that you are not alone in whatever you are facing.   

 You are loved. 
 

Peace, Pastor Cindy 

Family Fare Receipts 

Receipts for July and      
August totaled $9,179.00! 

Thanks for your                  
amazing donations! 

 

Nina 



 
 SEPTEMBER 2020 

MEGAN NERISON 

507.263.4679 / 507.271.7491 

MNERISON13@GMAIL.COM 

Welcome to another, although very different, year of 

Sunday school! All families should have received a                      

letter and email informing them of this year's Sunday 

School plan. A registration form was also included.  

Please fill out the registration form as they provide us with updated information on 

your family. If your family did not receive an email or letter please contact the church or                

Maggie Wilson.  Our kick-off to virtual Sunday school is September 13th!  Make sure you tune into 

YouTube for weekly lessons! 

**We are still looking for teachers! Please volunteer your time. It is only a commitment of 2 Sundays a 

month.  Lesson plans are prepared, simple and fun! If we do not have enough volunteers we will not 

be able to hold regular Sunday school.  

Contact Maggie Wilson to volunteer to teach (651-380-4913 or maggiesjoquist@gmail.com).  

 

Maggie Wilson and  

Becky Haugen 

In light of Covid-19, we are going to have monthly Wednesday night meetings  

(we could also use Sunday afternoons too maybe) from 7-8pm. 
 

Groups will be: 

6th graders - 1st Wednesday of the month (September 2nd start) 

7th graders - 3rd Wednesday of the month (September 16th start) 

8th & 9th graders - 2nd Wednesday of the month (September 9th start) 

10th-12th graders - 4th Wednesday of the month (September 23rd start) 

**Parents for 6th-10th should plan on attending in September. 

SUMMER TRIPS 

Our youthworks trip was cancelled for 2020 and the ELCA Gathering was postponed until 2021.  We will 
go though details and answer questions at the Sept monthly meetings. 

For 2021, we have decided to stay within our group or small group only, so we will be offering Cabin 
Camp and Boundary Waters.   

For 2022, we will offer The Gathering for completed grades 9th-12th and Youthworks trip for 7th & 8th.   
 

FUNDRAISING 

We have approved through the council a couple fundraisers for the upcoming year: 

Sub Sales:   Will be held soon, so watch Facebook, church website, and email information. Youth will take 
orders and subs will be made by a select few parents only. 

Christmas Flower Sale:   We will be working with Sargent’s for a winter selection and gift cards. 
 

SERVICE PROJECT 

We have been asked by Julie Magalis to assist in the clearing of the woods between the Elementary and 
High School.  They are doing a forestry project for the school in memory of Ben.  Watch for details. 

http://will.be


Spring Garden Lutheran Church - Council Meeting Minutes August 6, 2020                 

In Attendance: Theron Pagel, Brian Lindahl, Randy Benson, Stan Lundell, Cindy Sjoquist, Scott Hanson, Becky 
Haugen, Monica Erickson, Lisa Emkovik, Pastors Nick & Cindy Fisher-Broin, Treasurer‒Rob Lorentz, and Parish 
Nurse‒Yvonne Salmonson 

Call to Order: President Theron Pagel called the meeting to order at 7:06 pm in the church outdoor shelter. Opening 
prayer was given by Pastor Nick. 

Secretary’s Report: A motion was made by Scott to approve the minutes of the July 9th council meeting. The motion 
was seconded by Randy and carried. 

Financial Secretary’s and Treasurer’s Reports: Pam’s report as of July 31st showed $129,888.00 in pledges                    
year-to-date. Rob reported that the checkbook balance as of July 31st was $28,397.47. Rob noted that the final                   
installment on the PPP loan of $6,319.47 that was left in the General Fund last month was moved to the Market                   
Account to make it easier for Pam to track the income. Brian made a motion to approve the financial reports. The                
motion was seconded by Scott and carried. 

Rob reported that the bill for the Sunday School materials and the Bibles was $808.99. Stan made a motion to use 
Thrivent Choice Dollars to pay for those items. Scott seconded the motion and it carried.  

Parish Nurse Report: Yvonne’s report included 2 visits, 25 phone calls, 19 texts, 19.5 hours, 40 miles, and she sent 5 
cards. She attended the July council meeting. She also attended the funeral for Harvey Erlanson.  

Yvonne reported that a member has tested positive for Covd-19. The member has not been to a worship service since 
we reopened with in-person worship services. Neither the person nor the spouse can return to work for a month. As a 
result, the family has fallen into a severe financial hardship for the next month. Yvonne reported that the family is in 
need of $1,025.00 to cover some living expenses for one month. She suggested that there is unused Hospital Grant 
Funds that the council could possibly use to help this family. Stan suggested possibly giving the family a smaller 
amount than requested to preserve more of the Hospital Grant Funds in case the need to help a family in a similar              
situation arises in the future. After more discussion, Randy made a motion to use $1,025.00 of Hospital Grant Funds to 
help this family. Scott seconded the motion and it carried.  

Stan noted that the council has the authority to rename the Hospital Grant Fund if desired. Rob suggested renaming it 
the Emergency Relief Fund and allow donations to be made to that fund to better address any emergency relief needs in 
the future. Randy made a motion to rename the Hospital Grant Fund the Emergency Relief Fund and accept additional 
donations to that fund. Cindy seconded the motion and it carried.  
Action Items:  

Proposed Indoor Worship Policy: Pastors Nick & Cindy, Cindy Sjoquist, Sue Safe, and Jay Olson (the Covid-19 Plan 
Administrator) met to review the new funeral guidelines and to develop an Indoor Worship Policy. The Pastors emailed 
the council with the proposed guidelines in advance of the council meeting. After some discussion, Brian made a           
motion to approve the attached Indoor Worship Policy. Cindy seconded the motion and it carried. 

Adobe Pro License: When the Mission Endowment Committee met, they expressed the desire to be able to create 
online forms that could be used for their funding requests. That would be possible with an Adobe Pro license. The       
Adobe Pro license would also give Rachel the capability of editing PDF types of files that she receives into a format 
that is more useable for the office; newsletter, bulletins, etc. The cost for the Adobe Pro license is $15.00/month or 
$180.00 annually. Cindy made a motion to purchase the Adobe Pro license. Brian seconded the motion and it carried.  

Church Calendar Review: There was nothing new to add to the calendar. 

July Payment to Music Directors: Rob asked about paying Joshua and Allison as music directors for the month of July 
being they weren’t here for any July services. Since the budget for Music Director is for the year and broken into 
monthly payments, it was suggested that they be paid for July. It was noted that they also put in a lot of extra time              
recording and editing the online services from late March through most of June. Scott made a motion to compensate 
Joshua and Allison as music directors for July. Cindy seconded the motion and it carried. 
Pastors’ Report: Pastor Nick gave their report.  

Board and Committee Reports 

Worship and Music‒Cindy Sjoquist: They are scheduling ushers and greeters for the worship services. 

Evangelism‒Lisa Emkovik: Nothing new to report.                                                                                        (continued…) 



 Financial facts for July 2020:  “The Lord loves a cheerful  
giver but will take it from a   
grouch.”                   ~ Unknown  

Corner 

Checkbook balance as of 7/31/20:  $28,397.47  
       (prev. month $22,907.13) 
Outstanding Loans from Memorial Committee:  $2,950.01  

We thank you for your support and want to remind you how easy it is to make a donation to the Church. 
You can:   
Mail it to PO Box 237, Cannon Falls; Give Online: go to www.Spring-Garden.org and click on Online     
Giving; Text to Give: Download the GivePlus t app from your mobile app store. Set up an account with 
Spring Garden using our 10-digit code: 507-216-9276. Set up your profile. Then it's just a click of 
the button. 

(8/6/20 Council Minutes continued…) 
 
Christian Education‒Becky Haugen: Sunday School will be online only for September. In-person Sunday School 
may possibly begin in October depending on what the policy will be for school this fall. 

Youth Ministry‒Monica Erickson: They had discussion about if we can or how to reimburse families for the deposits 
given for the Youthworks North Carolina trip that was supposed to occur in July 2020. They were not able to get full 
refund from Youthworks, due to the Covid-19 situation ($900 was not refunded, $900 was put on waiver to spend by 
the summer of 2022, $900 was refunded back to the church). They do not have the full funds to reimburse every child 
their $100 deposit. Their best option may be to fill out a funding request application from Mission Endowment, to try 
to make up the money to pay families back. Future trip options include a possible plan for a cabin camp and/or a 
boundary waters trip for next summer. We plan on keeping the trip for next summer within our congregation, so we 
do not run into the same situation as this summer. The ELCA youth gathering was cancelled for the summer of 2021 
and rescheduled for the summer of 2022. For the summer of 2022, they plan on the older youth attending the youth                 
gathering and the younger youth going on a mission trip. Fundraisers for the youth this fall and winter will hopeful-
ly be sub sales and Christmas decor (wreaths, swags, spruce/evergreen pots, gift cards) through Sargent’s in Red 
Wing. They plan on splitting up the confirmation classes to keep the numbers low for each meeting. They are still 
working out the exact details, but each grade will attend one in-person Wednesday class per month. They are planning 
to have Confirmation take place in October yet, but not during the worship service to control the number of people in 
church. They will have the Confirmation service on Sunday afternoon after the normal worship service.   

Congregational Life‒Maja-Lina Lundell: Nothing new to report.    

Church Property‒Randy Benson: The exterior painting project is done. Randy made a motion to transfer $5,000.00 
from the Building Fund to pay Gary Ring for the painting project. Brian seconded the motion and it carried. The   
rental cost for the lift needed to paint the steeple was $3,000.00 for one week. Randy also used the lift to do some  
repair to the doors on the steeple before painting, and to repair a lightning rod cable. Randy will now contact the 
stained glass windows repair company to tell them that we are ready for them to start that project. Randy has ordered 
some new LED lights for the steeple and one new yard light. Glen Lundell is going to repair/replace the log cabin 
door, landing, and steps. 
Stewardship‒Scott Hanson: Scott participated in a Vanco webinar on July 22nd. Scott downloaded a Giving Study that 
Vanco developed that shows increased giving statistics for congregations that encourage and accept electronic means 
of giving. 
Missions Board‒Christy Collins: There will be no FMSC packing event this fall in Cannon Falls due to Covid-19. 
They will be researching other options to help with global hunger this year. 
Executive Committee: Nothing new to report.                                                                 
Archives Committee: They are planning on meeting to assemble the new photo stand for confirmation pictures. 

Mission Endowment Fund Committee: They met on July 20th. They had no funding requests. They are going to send 
a letter to previous funding recipients for some possible funding requests. 

Announcements:  
August 9th Installation of Council & Mission Endowment Committee Members 
Next council meeting: September 3rd                   Pam’s Helper: August ‒ Lisa; September ‒ Brian  
Closing prayer next month: Brian            
Adjournment: The closing prayer was given by Lisa. A motion was made by Scott, seconded by Brian, and carried 
to adjourn at 9:10 pm.         
 
Stan Lundell, Secretary                                                                                                              



Indoor Worship Policy 
 

 

• Plan administrator: Jay Olson 
• People will enter the church building through the single door on the north side of the narthex, ascend the main 
staircase, enter the sanctuary through the main doors, be seated by ushers from the front of the church to the 
back. While the service is taking place handrails, etc. in the narthex will be sanitized. 
• People will exit the church by being ushered out from the back of the church to the front, go down the main              
staircase, and straight out the double doors.   
• A Greeter will hold the doors open or doors will be propped open to minimize touching of door handles. 
• The balcony stairs will be roped off and only used if more space is necessary. 
• People will be encouraged to keep coats and jackets with them. 
• When entering the church, an usher will write down names in case people need to be contacted because of               
exposure to the virus. 
• The front 3-4 pews on the north side of the church will not be used in order to keep people farther away from the 
pastors. 
• A volunteer church council member will open the church when there is no Sunday School and will light the                   
candles approximately 5 minutes before the service starts. 
• The screen or the bulletin will be used for all worship elements. Page numbers will not be announced or printed in 
the bulletin. 
• Hand sanitizer will be available at the bottom of the main staircase and at the top. People are encouraged to use 
sanitizer when entering and exiting the worship space.  
• A 6 foot distance will be maintained between households. Ushers will be responsible for this spacing. People will 
be encouraged to follow the direction of the ushers. 6 foot spacing will be encouraged at all times when in the              
building.  
• Children’s Nursery will not be available.   
• Food and beverages will not be served before or after the service. 
• People will be encouraged to only be in the sanctuary and narthex areas. Other areas of the church (basement, 
Sunday School rooms, etc.) will be roped off. 
• Socializing before and after the service inside the building will be discouraged. 
• Masks must be worn at all times in the church building. There will be masks available for those who need them. 
Exceptions: children under 2 and those with medical conditions that affect breathing 
• Bulletins will be handed out by an usher wearing a mask and gloves. People will take bulletins home with them. 
• Music will be performed by soloists or musicians at a distance of at least 12 feet from the congregation. There will 
not be congregational singing or reciting. 
• Only the unisex restroom on the sanctuary level of the church will be available for use.   
• The water fountain will not be available for use. 
• People will be encouraged to stay home if they are in a high risk group. Worship services will be recorded and 
available online by Tuesday following the service. 
• The playground will not be available for use. 
• Opportunities for offering will be in a stationary location when exiting the worship space. People will be                          
encouraged to continue online giving if possible. 
• At some point during the service a picture or pictures will be taken of the group in order to contact people in the 
event of virus exposure. The pictures will only be for church use. 
• The following statement will publicized: If you or someone in your household is ill, please enjoy worship online 
and do not attend the service. If you have been exposed to COVID-19 within 2 weeks, please do not attend worship. If 
you have tested positive for the virus, please stay home for the time recommended by the CDC. 
• Volunteers – Ushers, Greeters, (Communion servers and preparers when possible) will be asked to arrive at the 
service ½ hour early to be trained on the policies. Cindy Sjoquist will do the training.   
• If a member requests a baptism, they will be encouraged to have a private baptism with close family. Details will 
be worked out with the family. 
• If the pastors get sick or are exposed to the virus, the synod will be notified and the congregation will follow their 
recommendations. 

* During Sept. Sunday School will be online. If Sunday School starts in person at some point after that, this policy 
will need to be modified. 
* At this point we will not be offering communion. Changes to the policy will need to be made when we start serving 
communion. 



Progress is being made on our church building projects. Exterior painting was completed Aug 1st. 
Gary Ring completed the entire exterior painting project in about a week. He completely pressure 
washed the building, applied a primer coat, then a paint coat. It really turned out great! While the 
big lift was here, a few other steeple maintenance projects were completed as well. Before the 
paint, siding on the bell tower shutters was repaired, and the damaged lightening rod cable was 
replaced and re-attached to the steeple. Also, while the lift was here, the trees in front by the              
sidewalks were trimmed up to allow more light from security light through and to prevent trees 

from rubbing on overhead wires. New lights for the steeple have been ordered, but as of this writing have not 
arrived yet. New LED floodlights will be installed that should be brighter, longer lasting, and more energy              
efficient. The stained glass window project should be underway by the time you receive this as well. Hopefully 
this project goes as well as the painting and looks just as good.  

Some repairs to landscaping and to the sidewalks will have to be made due to damage caused by the big lift 
when getting it close enough to reach the steeple. This will be done sometime this fall, along with some new 
parking lot lighting. Finally, new lights by the entry doors will be installed. These also will be 
LED, with a few on motion sensors to come on when approaching the doors after dark.  

As always if you see things that need attention, let me know. 

Thanks, 

Randy Benson 

 

 

I would like to thank the congregation for the              

medical and church scholarships, and for the             

continual financial and  spiritual support through the 

years. It is greatly appreciated. 

Thank you,  

Abby Collins 

Baptized August 16, 2020 
Born May 4, 2020 
Stella Ray Berg 

Daughter of:  Gregory & Kelsey Berg 
Sponsors: Kaitlyn Lee, 

Timothy Watson 

Welcome to the                               
Spring Garden Family! 

Volunteers are needed to ring the 

bell, run the sound system, run 

the PowerPoint slides, and record 

the worship services for both the 

outdoor services and when we 

eventually move indoors.  These 

“jobs” are easy to do and training 

is provided.  Please contact Cindy 

Sjoquist, Pam Davis, or the church 

office if you are interested.  If you 

have volunteered in the past and 

would like to continue, please let 

us know.   

The SE Iowa Synod Office of the 
Bishop is assessing the need as a 
result of the derecho storm that 
caused damage in a large part of 
the territory of the synod on                
Monday, August 10th. 

You can make a gift online to help relief efforts. 100% 
goes directly to aid.  Giving information can be found at:  
https://seiasynod.org/synod-news/disaster-response-
derecho-storm/. 



 
Hello again. Well, Noah's graduation party is a thing of the past and all went well. I                    
typically wonder what to write about for a newsletter article but this month the topic came to 
me easily. 
 

Depression…even the word has a solemn connotation. Recently our extended family dealt with a family member with 
depression symptoms, so I decided to look up more info on this and more importantly how it affects men. So, here 
goes. 
 

Men and women both express depression, but their symptoms can be very different.  Because men who are depressed 
may appear angry aggressive instead of sad. Family, friends, even their own doctor may not recognize anger or              
aggression as a depression symptom.  Men are less likely than women to recognize, talk about, or seek treatment for 
depression, yet it affects a large number of men. 
 

Everyone feels sad or irritable and has trouble sleeping once in a while, but these feelings and troubles usually pass 
after a couple of days. Depression is a common but serious mood disorder that may cause severe symptoms. It affects 
the ability to feel, think, and handle daily activities. A person recently spoke eloquently in a Facebook post about           
depression and shared how depression had affected her ability to function daily. 
 

Also known as major depressive disorder or clinical depression, a person, man or woman, must have symptoms for at 
least 2 weeks to be diagnosed with depression. Depression symptoms in men and women can be very different. For 
example, some men hide their emotions and may seem to be angry or aggressive, while women seem sad or express 
sadness. Men with depression may feel very tired and lose interest in work, family, or hobbies, and are more likely to 
have difficulty sleeping than women who have depression. In men sometimes mental health symptoms appear to be 
physical issues. Some issues could be a racing heart, tightness in the chest, ongoing headaches, or digestive issues. 
Some men turn to drugs or alcohol to try to cope with emotional symptoms. Also, while women with depression are 
more likely to attempt suicide, men are more likely to die by suicide because they tend to use more lethal means. 
 

I've mentioned some of these symptoms before but here is a list of common symptoms: 
Anger, irritability and/or aggression 
Feeling anxious or on edge 
Loss of interest in work, family, or once pleasurable activities 
Problems with sex drive 
Feeling sad or empty 
Not being able to concentrate or feeling very tired 
Overeating or not wanting to eat 
Thoughts or attempts of suicide 
Physical aches or pains 
Inability to meet responsibilities of work, family, or other activities 
Engaging in high risk activities 
Need for alcohol and/or drugs 
Withdrawal from family or friends, or becoming isolated 
 

A person does not need to have all these symptoms to be diagnosed with depression. 
 

There are various causes of depression, some being genetic, environmental stress, or illness. 
Treatments usually include medication and psychotherapy. 
  

There should be no shame in admitting you are depressed, but there is a stigma. Please examine the symptoms and 
seek treatment. 
 

A lot of this material was taken from the National Institute of Mental Health. 
 

I wanted to add another thought…While God can miraculously heal someone of depression, God also uses people in 
mental health to help heal.   
 

In these uncertain times, a person’s faith can be shaken. I came across and acronym for faith.  
F  facing  
A  all 
I   I 
T  trust 
H  him 
 
Blessings 
Yvonne Salmonson RN, Parish Nurse    



August 20, 2020 
 

 

I have yet to meet a single person who has not been challenged by this pandemic. The reality is this pandemic is 
hard for everyone. That isn’t to say there haven’t been opportunities for growth or new learnings. It is to say: this 
is hard for everyone. Pastors, deacons, congregational leaders, teachers, nurses, hospital administrators, school 
boards and superintendents, government leaders, school bus drivers, CNAs, construction workers, parents, 
those with underlying health conditions, the homebound…the list goes on. Pandemic living has brought new 
challenges to all of us. 

 As we look to the beginning of a new school year and the start of a new program year, I want to offer you a 
framework for thinking This framework is rooted in grace and a reflection on what embodied grace might look like 
in this time.  

 First, it is essential we understand pandemic living is hard for all of us. Many of us are being tasked with making 
decisions that feel impossible. Stress and anxiety surge as we have difficult conversations and try to navigate a 
way forward. This is likely true for you. Remember, it is true of the people around you too. Allow this recognition 
to fuel empathy and compassion. 

 Extend this compassion to others and yourself. This grace and compassion might come in the form of adjusted 
expectations. The truth is we cannot do things the way we have always done them. The best science available 
tells us we need to make adjustments for the sake of our health and the health of our neighbors. Some of these 
adjustments are small: wash your hands more often and count to twenty when you do. Some of them take more 
time getting used to: wear a mask in indoor public gathering spaces. Some of them feel huge, like we’re making 
changes and we don’t yet know the outcome: school comes to mind. 

 These adjustments can feel overwhelming, especially if we are more committed to the way we do something 
rather than the reason. Let me explain with an illustration. 

 In your congregation there is likely a particular way confirmation classes happen. Perhaps you meet in the youth 
room on Wednesday evenings for an hour with thirteen kids. The pastor teaches a lesson. Everyone eats ice 
cream. It is lovely. These are the ways you are used to having confirmation in your congregation. The reason you 
have confirmation is to teach the faith to the children of your congregation. The reason you have confirmation is 
so students know they are loved by God. The reason you serve ice cream at confirmation is so kids have time to 
connect and build a community of faith in a social setting. 

 If we can adjust our expectations around the ways we do things and instead focus on the reasons we do things 
we might find space to continue living in this pandemic reality with a bit more freedom and grace. The same   
applies to worship and Bible study and outreach and all the other wonderful things your congregation does. You 
can continue to worship. You can continue to learn. You can continue to serve your community. You might just 
have to continue to find new ways to do so. 

 I know it can be exhausting to have to try so many new things. Which is why we must also adjust our                            
expectations of ourselves. We aren’t going to get every new thing right the first time. I don’t.   

 Maybe the first time you held an outdoor worship service it was a disaster. Perhaps the microphones didn’t work 
and the wind blew everything over. The ways might need to be adjusted. That’s okay. If you remember the                 
reason for gathering your perspective might shift. Focusing on the reasons we do things allows us to focus on 
what is essential and work out from there. If the reason for worship is to gather people to worship God, be fed 
through the proclamation of the Word and be sent into the world for service…well there are a myriad of ways this 
can happen. Focusing on the reasons frees us from fixating on the ways. The ways have to change. The reasons 
do not. 

 I understand we might be feeling decision fatigue and yet, there are more decisions ahead. We are going to 
have to continue to adjust and do things differently. Be sure to pay attention to your expectations of yourself and 
others. Do the expectations you have fit our current reality? Do your expectations need to be adjusted in light of 
all the other changes taking place? 

 Together, we are finding new ways forward. We are forging new paths and doing things in ways we haven’t 
done them before. Adjust your expectations to ensure there is room for experimentation, failure, and plenty of 
grace. 

Or sense of grace, of course, is rooted in the one thing that does not change: the steadfast love of God. 

Other things might shift. The presence of the Spirit, the faithfulness of God, the hope of the resurrection - these 
things remain. Proclaiming this good news is reason to continue in the work God has called us to even if the 
ways we do so continue to change. 

In this with you. 

In Christ, Bishop Regina Hassanally 

 “The steadfast love of the Lord never ceases, his mercies never come to an end; they are  
 new every morning; great is your faithfulness.”    Lamentations 3:22-23 
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